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Dear Ms Mary Powell,
 
I hope you are well.
 
Please see the attached correspondence in relation to the above.
 
Kind Regards,
 
Lewis Cooper, on behalf of Scott Mundy (Regeneration Manager)
 
Haringey Council, The Grange, 34a White Hart Ln, London N17 8DP 
 
E.  
M. 
 
Current Working Pattern
Core Hours: 09:00 – 17:00 (Mon-Fri)
 
www.haringey.gov.uk
twitter@haringeycouncil
facebook.com/haringeycouncil
 
PPlease consider the environment before printing this email.
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From: Scott Mundy
To: Mary Powell
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
Date: 16 August 2023 12:54:07

Dear Ms. Powell

Thank you for your email.   Please see responses below in red.   We are happy to discuss this
further with you, including in person at a time that suits you.

Kind regards,
Scott

From: Mary Powell  
Sent: Sunday, August 6, 2023 3:38 PM
To: Scott Mundy 
Cc: Suzanne Prothero 
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO

Dear Mr Mundy

I note your response below and have further questions and observations:

1. According to your explanation below, planning consent for the new phasing plan has
not yet been obtained (see highlighted section).  This means that an accelerated
CPO notice was issued before a “decision” was taken in May 2023 to revise the
phasing plan, and before any planning consent for this amendment has been
obtained.  Who made the decision in May 2023 if it was not the planning
committee?  Please can you confirm when this will go in front of the planning
committee and how I may submit a response to any preceding consultation?

The Council made the CPO in January 2023 to enable delivery of the initial phase of
the High Road West scheme (referred to as Phase A).   This phase comprises the
southern half of the scheme and includes the redevelopment of the Love Lane
Estate.  The decision to make a CPO to enable delivery of this part of the scheme
was made to provide certainty that the new homes for existing residents and other
community benefits within this phase can all be delivered, and in a reasonable
timescale.

To confirm, the properties on the Love Lane Estate are still required within the
same timescale as envisaged when making the CPO, which has not changed.  The
phasing plan does however set out the order in which individual blocks will be
redeveloped.     This decision to amend the phasing plan was taken by the Council
and Lendlease following a review of the development phasing to better meet those
overall objectives I summarised above. As noted in my previous email, there is a
process in place for the two parties to refine and update the phasing plan as the
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scheme progresses. This is not a decision by the Council in its capacity as Local
Planning Authority (LPA), and the LPA’s approval of the change is separate.

 
Following the above review of phasing, Lendlease have made an application to the
LPA to update the phasing phan. The application seeks approval of details reserved
by a condition associated with the planning permission for High Road West. This
application was validated by the LPA on 1 August 2023 and the reference number is
HGY/2023/2085.   The application is under consultation by the LPA until 24 August
2023.     Please see the following link: Planning Application: HGY/2023/2085
(site.com)

 
2. I am still not aware of any public consultation about the proposed amendment to

the planning consent. Drop in sessions and fun days, after the phasing plan was
“updated” are not a consultation.  As someone who responded to the earlier
planning consultations in detail, and an affected resident I should have been written
to directly at my home address before any decision is taken.  The coffee mornings
are a preposterous suggestion for someone who was working full time.  I discovered
the proposed change to the phasing by accident, not through any effort on your part
to keep me informed.  Are you still trying to claim this is adequate consultation?

 
As referred to in previous correspondence, following the decision by the Council
and Lendlease to update the phasing plan, drop-in sessions to discuss these
changes with residents on the Love Lane Estate were held on the evening of

Wednesday 31st May and the afternoon of Thursday 1st June 2023.   A flyer was
sent to all households on the estate to invite them to the sessions as well as to
offer one-to-one appointments should they not be able to make the scheduled

times.  Further engagement was held at the community fun day on Saturday 22nd

July.
 

3. You have stated that the revised phasing plan would allow resident leaseholders
(who wished to do so) to move into new homes on the new estate.  However the
revised phasing plan seems to render this impossible.  Phase 1A which is the first
phase to be completed is anticipated as being ready in Q3 of 2025, with other
phases to follow between 2028 and 2034, according to the council’s own statement
of case at page 29.  You are trying to get me out of my home by Q1 of 2025 (see
below in your email of 13 July 2023).  Therefore your assurances that resident
leaseholders could be accommodated in the new estate are fundamentally
dishonest.  Phase 1A appears to be intended for rehousing council tenants in any
case, and not leaseholders.  Do you expect residents leaseholders to try to find
rented accommodation until other properties have been completed after 2028
and move twice?  This appears to be designed to make resident leaseholders give
up on the idea of staying in the area.  What alternative explanation do you have?

 
The date of Q1 2025 we have provided is a ‘not before’ date, which is the earliest
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date that the Council would require vacant possession of your property, to provide
you with as much certainty as possible. As it is a ‘not before’ date, the actual date
of when possession is required could be later.  The dates for completion of phases
are anticipated dates, which be brought forward or later based on a range of
factors.
 
It is the Council and Lendlease’s intention, through the phasing plan, to maximise
the number of residents on the estate who can make a direct move to their new
property.   The intention is that many residents living within Phases 2-4 will be able
to make a single move from their current properties to the newly completed
properties at Phase 1A.   That includes resident leaseholders in line with the
provisions in the Love Lane Leaseholder Offer, should they wish to do so.   If you
would be interested in moving to one of the new homes in Phase 1A, then we
would be happy to discuss this further and the Council can take the necessary steps
towards offering you a replacement leasehold home within Phase 1A. 

 
If you would prefer to move to one of the new homes in a later phase then a
temporary move is likely to be required.   The Council has committed to support
residents with temporary moves and would seek to facilitate these within Council-
owned properties on the estate where possible.   Two disturbance payments may
also be paid, to cover reasonable costs for both the move from your existing home
to the temporary property, and again for moving from the temporary property to
the permanent property.

 
4. You continue to refer to the Equity Loan option which I have already stated is

entirely unacceptable, why do you continue to do so?  I am not going to change my
mind about this swindle.  Please desist.

 
We note that you are not interested in the equity loan option.

 
5. Nor can I trust the council with a lease swap as a leasehold property which has come

back to the council in a non-social-cleansing area is likely to be unsaleable for other
reasons.  I believe you would be trying to fob me off with a problem property e.g.
affected by subsidence or damp.  Please can you explain how else a leasehold
property might have come back to the council for disposal?

 
Although there are a range of reasons why a Council would have an empty
property in its housing stock, such vacant properties mainly come about due to a
previous council tenant vacating the property as a result of their individual
circumstances, rather than due to the condition of property itself.   The Council
would normally seek to re-let these properties as rented secure tenancies.
However the Council is committed to utilising some of these properties to facilitate
the leasehold swap option available to existing resident leaseholders on the Love
Lane Estate in line with the Love Lane Leaseholder Offer.  
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Any resident leaseholder who presently lives on the Love Lane Estate who is
interested in this option would view any such available property to confirm
whether or not they are interested in pursuing this option.   There would be no
obligation to proceed if the leaseholder were dissatisfied with the property.   The
Council would cover reasonable costs for any surveys of the property, in addition to
conveyancing costs and other expenses.
 
If this may be of interest to you, please let us know and we can provide a leasehold
swap needs assessment form to you to complete.  The Council would then inform
you if and when any suitable properties become available and provide times for
you to view the property.

 
I await your response in the hope that it will be more timely than the last one.
 
Yours sincerely
 
Mary Powell
 

From: Scott Mundy  
Sent: 03 August 2023 14:52
To: Mary Powell 
Cc: Suzanne Prothero 
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Ms. Powell,
 
Thank you for your email of 18 July.
 
In regard to the revised phasing plan for the High Road West scheme, the contract between the
Council and Lendlease has a process in place whereby any opportunities for providing enhanced
benefits through amendments to the phasing, can be agreed between them, subject to the
Council (in its capacity as Local Planning Authority) confirming the change.
 
As noted in my previous email, the revised phasing plan was developed with a view to
accelerating the delivery of Council and other affordable homes within the scheme, with the aim
of rehousing existing residents quicker.  The Council has committed to ensuring that existing
secure and non-secure tenants and resident leaseholders can move to new homes within the
scheme and the revised phasing plan has been developed with a view to realising that
commitment faster.
 
The planning permission for the scheme includes a condition whereby a phasing plan has to be
submitted and approved by the Local Planning Authority prior to the scheme commencing.  This
condition was previously approved in October 2022, and the process is underway to submit an
updated phasing plan pursuant to this condition.
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The Council has been keen to update Love Lane Estate residents on these changes and the
rationale for the update, and held drop-in sessions in May and June 2023, which were advertised
by flyer.  The events included an exhibition at the Grange and a stall at the recent community fun
day.  The exhibition is still in place at the Grange and available to view at the weekly coffee
mornings on Thursdays (10-2) or by appointment.  I’ve attached electronic versions of the boards
for information.
 
I understand from previous correspondence that you do not consider the equity loan option for
moving into one of the new homes in the scheme, as set out in the Leaseholder Offer,
appropriate for you.  If your position changes then we would be happy to look at this and to
work with you to develop a rehousing plan with the aim to make the move as straightforward as
possible.
 
In regard to other rehousing options, you may be aware that the Leaseholder Offer includes the
option of a leasehold swap for another Council-owned property in the area or borough.  This is
subject to availability of properties but if you feel this may be something that would work for you
then we can explore this further.  I’ve attached the Leaseholder Offer which includes more
information on this.

I hope this covers your questions but if you have any further queries please do not hesitate to let
me know.

Kind regards
Scott
 

From: Mary Powell
Sent: Wednesday, August 2, 2023 9:39 AM
To: Scott Mundy 
Cc: Suzanne Prothero 
Subject: FW: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Mr Munday
 
I emailed you on 2 and 18 July 2023 to query the apparent urgency with which you are
seeking to get me out of this property.  I have not received a response to my most recent
email below, which was sent 15 days ago.
 
If you are not in a position to respond or are unwilling to do so, please can you refer me to
a colleague who is able to answer my question below.  The bringing forward by 4 years of
the date by which you want to demolish my home has not been explained adequately. 
 
Yours sincerely
 
Mary Powell
 

From: Mary Powell
Sent: 18 July 2023 12:11

  
CD 9.30 
Page 7



To: 'Scott Mundy' 
Subject: FW: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Mr Mundy
 
I note your amended offer.
 
I also note your explanation of the revised phasing for demolition and social cleansing of
the Love Lane Estate.  Given that this is a material change to what was set out in the
original planning application, I would like to know how this can be approved without going
back through the planning process including public consultation? 
 
It appears that the new phasing is designed to ensure that resident leaseholders could not
remain in the area by purchasing a property in the new development even if they wanted
to, as only Phase 1A will be complete by Quarter 3 in 2025 (even if things go to plan).  That
tells me all I need to know about the council’s intentions.
 
Given the bad faith being shown by the council with the amended phasing, and the
intention to remove the remaining resident leaseholders from the area, I remain in no
hurry to reach a settlement with the council.  I have attended  pre-enquiry meeting and
still intend to proceed with my objections to the CPO.
 
As I am not prepared to entertain the disingenuous offer of an equity loan, I am not sure
what else there is to discuss with the council in respect of rehousing options, unless you
are considering offering me a secure tenancy (which would convey more rights than an
equity loan purchase)?
 
Yours sincerely
 
Mary Powell
 
 

From: Scott Mundy  
Sent: 13 July 2023 17:27
To: Mary Powell 
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Ms Powell
 
Thank you for your reply.
 
In regard to the timings for requiring your property, the phasing plan for High Road West was
updated in May 2023.  This was updated to achieve early delivery of the affordable homes within
the scheme.  This is summarised in paragraph 7.42 of the Council’s Statement of Case, which I
have attached alongside the phasing plan.
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Your property is located within Phase 3 of the phasing plan, which has an anticipated start date
of Q3 2025.
 
Further to my previous email which contained an offer to acquire your property, the Council is
keen to reach a suitable agreement with you.
 
While the exact start dates for each phase are subject to change, I can confirm that the Council
would be willing to undertake to not obtain vacant possession of your property prior to Q1 2025.
 
The Council would also be willing to enter into an option agreement for the purchase of your
property now, with a longstop completion date of up to Q1 2025.  We could also include a clause
where the market value is indexed, on an upward only basis in line with the Land Registry House
Price Index for the borough. We are happy to discuss this further with yourself or an appointed
surveyor.
 
We note your feedback regarding the Council’s equity loan offer and that you do not wish to
purchase a home within the new development.   Notwithstanding this, we would still welcome
the opportunity to meet with you to better understand your needs and requirements.
 
We look forward to hearing from you on the above points at your earliest convenience.
 
Kind regards,
Scott
 
 

From: Mary Powell  
Sent: Sunday, July 2, 2023 7:31 PM
To: Scott Mundy 
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Mr Mundy
 
I am still considering my options and a little surprised by the sense of hurry.  According to
the planning documents which I have looked back over, the plot of land where my home
sits does not appear to be needed until 2028/29.  Please can you explain why you are
trying to put my out of my home now?
 
For the avoidance of future doubt, and to save time, please do not refer me to the Equity
Loan option for a new building in the Lendlease development or a property elsewhere.  I
understand enough about this product to know that it is a con which would leave me with
fewer rights (e.g. who I leave the property to in my will) than a secure tenant.  I have
managed leasehold new build properties and am aware of the lengths that profiteering
developers will go to, to avoid their obligations under defects liability.  I am also not
interested in buying into a new development with expensive service-chargeable features
that I consider unnecessary or exponential ground rents.
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In the meantime I am also involved in objecting to the CPO in principle. Any effort to
obtain an independent valuation should not be interpreted as my co-operation with the
social cleansing of the neighbourhood.
 
Yours sincerely
 
Mary Powell
 

This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential, may be subject to legal
privilege and are intended only for the person(s) or organisation(s) to whom this email is
addressed. Any unauthorised use, retention, distribution, copying or disclosure is strictly
prohibited. If you have received this email in error, please notify the system administrator
at Haringey Council immediately and delete this e-mail from your system. Although this e-
mail and any attachments are believed to be free of any virus or other defect which might
affect any computer or system into which they are received and opened, it is the
responsibility of the recipient to ensure they are virus free and no responsibility is accepted
for any loss or damage from receipt or use thereof. All communications sent to or from
external third party organisations may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in
accordance with relevant legislation.
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From: Mary Powell 
Sent: 30 May 2023 13:56
To: 'Scott Mundy'
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO

Subject to Contract 
Without Prejudice 
 
Dear Mr Mundy 
 
I have a quesƟon in response to the email below, and it is just that, a quesƟon. It does not indicate any 
readiness to agree to a purchase price. 
 
Will Haringey Council pay up front the cost of a valuaƟon by a surveyor of my choice, rather than leaving 
me out of pocket whilst awaiƟng the long-winded refund process?  I have previous experience of seeking 
reimbursement from Haringey Council to draw upon in asking this quesƟon. 
 
Please can you confirm. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
Mary Powell 
 
From: Scott Mundy >  
Sent: 16 May 2023 10:42 
To: Mary Powell  
Subject: FW: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO 
 
Subject to Contract 
Without Prejudice 
  
Dear Ms. Powell, 
 
Thank you for your reply to my email. 
 
We have wriƩen to all leaseholders on the estate, and I aƩach copies of the recent leƩers we have sent to you in 
November 2022 and January 2023.   
  
As advised in the leƩers sent, the preference is to meet with leaseholders to discuss the opƟons available to them in 
terms of rehousing and ideally inspect their home in order to make an offer which reflects the condiƟon of the 
property.    
  
However, I understand you wish to take legal advice before you are in a posiƟon to meet.   
 
The Council would like to reach a suitable agreement with you and I set out below an offer to acquire your property 
for your consideraƟon.  Please note this is subject to an inspecƟon of your property. 
  

Market Value £335,000 
Homeloss payment (10% of market value) £33,500 
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Mary Powell 
 
 
From: Scott Mundy   
Sent: 24 April 2023 17:44 
To: mary powel  
Subject: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO 
 
Dear Ms. Powell, 
  
I hope you are well.  
 
Further to the Council’s leƩer dated 27 March 2023, I would like to meet with you to discuss the concerns raised in 
your objecƟon to the compulsory purchase order (CPO). 
  
I am available to meet at a Ɵme that suits you.   I note from your email that later in the evening may be more 
suitable.  Would an evening at 7pm work?  We could meet at our building at The Grange (32 White Hart Lane, N17 
8DP) or at your home if preferable, whichever is more convenient. 
  
Please do kindly let me know if any of the following upcoming dates would be suitable – Thurs 27th April, Weds 3rd 
May, Thurs 4th May.   Otherwise I’d be grateful if you could advise on a beƩer date. 
  
The Council would like to make an offer to purchase your property as well as discussing your housing opƟons, which 
we can talk through in the meeƟng.  
  
I look forward to hearing from you. 
 
Kind regards, 
 
Scott Mundy 
Regeneration Manager 
  
Haringey Council 
The Grange, 32 White Hart Lane, N17 8DP 
  
T.  
E.  
 
Pronouns: he/him 
 
www.haringey.gov.uk 
twitter@haringeycouncil 
facebook.com/haringeycouncil 
 
P Please consider the environment before printing this email. 
 

 
 

This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential, may be subject to legal privilege and are intended only 
for the person(s) or organisation(s) to whom this email is addressed. Any unauthorised use, retention, distribution, 
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4

copying or disclosure is strictly prohibited. If you have received this email in error, please notify the system 
administrator at Haringey Council immediately and delete this e-mail from your system. Although this e-mail and 
any attachments are believed to be free of any virus or other defect which might affect any computer or system into 
which they are received and opened, it is the responsibility of the recipient to ensure they are virus free and no 
responsibility is accepted for any loss or damage from receipt or use thereof. All communications sent to or from 
external third party organisations may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in accordance with relevant 
legislation. 

  
CD 9.30 
Page 14



From: Scott Mundy
To: Mary Powell
Subject: FW: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
Date: 16 May 2023 10:42:16
Attachments: image001.png

HRW CPO letter_63 Whitehall_Nov2022.pdf
HRW CPO letter_63 Whitehall_Jan2023.pdf
Love Lane Leaseholder Offer.pdf

Subject to Contract
Without Prejudice
 
Dear Ms. Powell,

Thank you for your reply to my email.

We have written to all leaseholders on the estate, and I attach copies of the recent letters we
have sent to you in November 2022 and January 2023. 
 
As advised in the letters sent, the preference is to meet with leaseholders to discuss the options
available to them in terms of rehousing and ideally inspect their home in order to make an offer
which reflects the condition of the property.   
 
However, I understand you wish to take legal advice before you are in a position to meet. 

The Council would like to reach a suitable agreement with you and I set out below an offer to
acquire your property for your consideration.  Please note this is subject to an inspection of your
property.
 

Market Value £335,000
Homeloss payment (10% of market value) £33,500
Disturbance (including SDLT and legal fees
on the purchase of a new property)

£8,250

Legal fees for the sale of TBA
Surveyors fees for undertaking a valuation
of 

TBA

Total £376,750
 
In respect of the rehousing options available to you, these are captured in the Council’s Love Lane
Leaseholder Offer, which I have attached to this email.   These include the options of a rent and
interest-free equity loan for a home in the new scheme and elsewhere in the borough, and a
leasehold swap. 
 
We would welcome the opportunity to meet with you to discuss these further and better
understand your requirements and preferences, with the aim to support you to find the most
suitable option.
 
We can also confirm that your property is unlikely to be required by the Council until Q1 2025
under the current phasing plan.  Notwithstanding that, we would like to reach an agreement with
you at the earliest opportunity.  In our meeting, we can discuss the support available from the
Council to assist you with the moving process.
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I look forward to hearing from you soon.
 
Kind regards,
 
Scott Mundy
Regeneration Manager
 
Haringey Council
The Grange, 32 White Hart Lane, N17 8DP
 
T
E. 
 
Pronouns: he/him
 
www.haringey.gov.uk
twitter@haringeycouncil
facebook.com/haringeycouncil
 
 

From: Mary Powell  
Sent: Friday, April 28, 2023 6:51 AM
To: Scott Mundy <
Subject: RE: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Mr Mundy
 
I note your email below.  This is the first attempt to contact me individually to discuss
terms.  However having already received a CPO notice, I have lodged an objection with the
Department of Levelling Up, Housing and Communities.  I await the deliberations of the
Planning Inspectorate.
 
I am now obtaining legal advice and will respond further when I have done so.  I am
therefore not in a position to meet for the time being.  You may in the meantime put any
proposals which you may have in writing by return of email. 
 
Yours sincerely
 
Mary Powell
 
 

From: Scott Mundy  
Sent: 24 April 2023 17:44
To: mary powel
Subject: Request for meeting regarding High Road West CPO
 
Dear Ms. Powell,
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I hope you are well.

Further to the Council’s letter dated 27 March 2023, I would like to meet with you to discuss the
concerns raised in your objection to the compulsory purchase order (CPO).
 
I am available to meet at a time that suits you.   I note from your email that later in the evening
may be more suitable.  Would an evening at 7pm work?  We could meet at our building at The
Grange (32 White Hart Lane, N17 8DP) or at your home if preferable, whichever is more
convenient.
 
Please do kindly let me know if any of the following upcoming dates would be suitable – Thurs

27th April, Weds 3rd May, Thurs 4th May.   Otherwise I’d be grateful if you could advise on a better
date.
 
The Council would like to make an offer to purchase your property as well as discussing your
housing options, which we can talk through in the meeting.
 
I look forward to hearing from you.

Kind regards,
 
Scott Mundy
Regeneration Manager
 
Haringey Council
The Grange, 32 White Hart Lane, N17 8DP
 
T
E. 
 
Pronouns: he/him
 
www.haringey.gov.uk
twitter@haringeycouncil
facebook.com/haringeycouncil
 
P Please consider the environment before printing this email.
 
Graphical user interface, application



Description automatically generated

 

This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential, may be subject to legal
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affect any computer or system into which they are received and opened, it is the
responsibility of the recipient to ensure they are virus free and no responsibility is accepted
for any loss or damage from receipt or use thereof. All communications sent to or from
external third party organisations may be subject to recording and/or monitoring in
accordance with relevant legislation.
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